SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

15 May 2009, 13.15–16.40

1. Welcome and introductions

Present 
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Mary Anne Ansell
	Oxford Brookes University
	English Language Teaching
	British Association of Lecturers in English for Academic Purposes / British Association of State English Language Teaching

	Oliver Bast 
	University of Manchester
	LWULT Languages and Area Studies
	Chair of BRISMES (Middle Eastern Studies)

	Uwe Baumann (UB)
	The Open University
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Chair of UCML

	Fran Beaton (FB)
	University of Kent
	SEDA
	

	Teresa Birks (TB) 
	CILT
	HE Development Adviser
	

	Nick Byrne (NB - deputising for Pam Moores)
	LSE
	UCML 
	

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Philip Davies 
	The British Library
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	UKCASA

	Rhian Davies (RD)
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Studies
	Association of Hispanists

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Director (HE Programmes)
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	Angela Gallagher-Brett (AGB)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Diana Holmes (DH)
	University of Leeds
	French Studies
	AUPHF in consultation with Society for French Studies, Association for French Language Studies, Association for Study of Modern and Contemporary France

	Liz Hudswell (EH)
	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Michael Kelly (MK)
	Subject Centre
	Director 
	


	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Lutz Marten (LM)
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	Linguistics
	Chair LAGB

	Cynthia Martin
	University of Reading
	Initial Teacher Education
	

	Paul Rowlett (PR)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Alex Ryan (AR)
	
	Subject Centre 

External Evaluator
	

	Penny Simons
	University of Sheffield
	Cultural and Literary Studies associated with Modern Languages
	

	Vicky Wright (VW)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW)
	University of Manchester
	Secretary of UCML
	


2. Apologies for absence 
These were received from the following board members
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Svetlana Carsten 
	University of Leeds
	Translation and Interpreting
	

	Jane Clarkson 
	Higher Education Academy
	
	

	Roberto Espindola 
	University of Bradford
	Area Studies associated with Modern Languages
	Standing Committee of Heads of European Studies in association with UACES

	Susan Hodgett 
	University of Ulster
	Chair of UKCASA
	

	Peter Howarth 
	University of Leeds
	Language Teaching for Non Specialists
	Chair of AULC

	Will Kaufman
	University of Central Lancashire
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association for American Studies

	Sheila Kidd
	University of Glasgow
	Welsh, Scottish and Irish Studies
	

	Pam Moores 
	Aston University
	Chair of UCML
	

	Linda Parker 


	University of Leicester
	Association for Language Learning
	

	Elaine Payne
	Higher Education Academy
	
	

	Myriam Salama-Carr
	University of Salford
	Translation and Interpreting
	

	Carol Tully 
	University of Bangor
	CILT CYMRU
	


3. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising
TB advised that she was not responsible for convening the HEIG sub group meeting referred to under AULC data collection on page 4.  Otherwise, the minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.
Action: PD to correct
English language issues 
PR advised that the local organiser in Reading had to pull out of the planned English language event so the Subject Centre is now planning to hold an event in Sheffield during semester 2 next year.

Approval for national occupational standards in intercultural working
TB confirmed that the details of the dissemination events were publicised.
14-19 diploma developments 
TB circulated a handout and postcard and advised that the diploma is now called the Diploma in Languages and International Communication.  There are ongoing face-to-face consultations on lines of learning criteria, and there is an online consultation which will also be of interest to area studies and linguistics communities.  DE has provided input into principal learning level 3.1 – using linguistics for discourse analysis – and there has also been a lot of input from the Subject Centre.  RD commented that the Special Interest Group for Literature and Culture had raised the issue that the diploma does not address literature.  TB responded that this has been fed into the drafting of criteria but TB will take back to the group that they should have replied to the letter from the Literature and Culture SIG.

Action: TB    
Globalisation event in Belfast
JC confirmed that this multidisciplinary event aimed at students was held at Ulster in March.  40 students attended and feedback was positive.
Internationalisation issues
The internationalisation report and resources are now on the LLAS website.
‘Hemispheric’ event on religion 
JC advised that he is waiting to see what comes out of the Islamic Studies network before taking this further.

LWULT languages
JC has been working on languages and area studies JACS codes, and HEFCE has now produced a new schedule of codes which should produce better data in future.

AULC data collection 
VW reported on a meeting of a sub group of the Higher Education Implementation Group where the difficulty of obtaining data was discussed.  HESA now has an overview of what people are doing at module level and students can be tracked over time through student IDs.  However, where you have students doing languages as an add-on it is difficult to get data and identify patterns.  There is a plan for HESA and DIUS to get together to look at the longitudinal tracking of students.  NB added that a reduced AULC survey this year will look at how many people are doing a language module as an extra curricular activity.
Interdisciplinarity
DE advised that the Subject Centre is planning to hold an event, probably at the University of Birmingham, examining the relationship between area studies as an evolving field and as a field of development studies.  Papers exploring interdisciplinary interaction are welcome.  JC added that David Sadler indicated that there may be an exploration of how to support development studies and that he suggested a reference group but no funding has been allocated for this.  

Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland
Subject Centre activity in the home nations is on-going.

MK advised that the Welsh Funding Council is working with the Subject Centre to set up a Routes into Languages consortium for the whole of Wales, which will be managed on a day-to-day basis by colleagues at CILT Cymru.

Speech and language therapy
AD advised that the Subject Centre is planning an event with the University of Newcastle, which will probably be held in January.  PR added that at the February meeting of the Specialist Advisory Group for Linguistics, the group considered ways of reaching out to a constituency which is not focused on linguistics and this is an attempt to do this.

4. External evaluation interim report

AR reported that this year’s evaluation has taken into account feedback from the November Advisory Board meeting to look into area studies and literature and culture in more depth.  She is interviewing a number of people in these subject areas and also including feedback from the home nations.  She is looking at how people engage with the Subject Centre, particularly in relation to events and specialist advisory groups, and may also contact Advisory Board members.

So far there has been a lot of positive feedback about events, e.g. the new career staff CPD event.  Suggestions include running an event for mid-late career staff and taking measures to keep speakers on track.  Events on film and poetry are meeting demand.    
In Scotland there is recognition of effort on the part of the Subject Centre to visit and carry out more activity but because of the landscape of languages in Scotland there is a need to continue promoting and doing as much as possible.  The HEA offers funding for Scottish colleagues to attend events in England and PD confirmed that this has been advertised to colleagues in Scotland on the LLAS mailing list.  AGB added that she has also mentioned this at meetings and that colleagues are taking advantage of it.

People want subject centres to take more of a role at policy level, and there is confusion over their sphere of influence.  AR asked if there are there ways to communicate more effectively what subject centres can do in this area.  MK responded that this is a difficult area as subject centres are constrained by how far they can go into policy advocacy.  However, while subject centres cannot lobby, they can brief, provide information and do a lot of ‘behind the scenes’ work.   LLAS works closely with UCML and regards them as the lobbying organisation for languages.  JW added that UCML is represented on the Advisory Board and the Subject Centre is represented on UCML.  This relationship is strong but she recognised the lack of clarity about their respective remits.  AR advised that she provides feedback on these different roles at the end of her evaluation interviews but that there is a need to communicate this more clearly.  Evaluation interviewees have not suggested how the Subject Centre could address this misperception, and EL commented that perhaps the high level of Subject Centre activity increases expectations.  NB added that the situation will get worse in the next couple of years as colleagues grow increasingly frustrated by cut backs, privatisation in EAP and closures in MFL.  He added that people realise the Subject Centre cannot interfere in individual decisions of universities but they are looking for someone to speak for them.  AR suggested that a mid-late career workshop could look at the issue of how to protect departments, as people are not trained to be effective politically.  DE commented that there has been a steady closure of departments over a couple of decades and this is having a knock-on effect of depleting subject associations that would act as spokespeople for the community.  He suggested that there may be a role for the Subject Centre to support subject associations and help them come together.  JW responded that there is a forum for this through UCML and that SCHML used to run workshops on managing change, which UCML should continue. 

Action: JW to raise with UCML 
PR advised that subject associations in linguistics have got together to form the University Council of General and Applied Linguistics (UCoL), so the three branches of the Subject Centre now have umbrella organisations with UCML, UCoL and UKCASA.  MK concluded that this was a very pertinent discussion and that the Subject Centre would try and work with the three umbrella organisations to produce an event or programme of events.  
5. The strategic context for languages, linguistics and area studies

MK stated that the funding councils are extremely aware of the issue of the health of LLAS disciplines.  HEFCE identifies languages as strategically important and vulnerable, the Welsh funding council has a similar category of subjects which includes languages and area studies, while in Northern Ireland there is ongoing concern and a great deal of work on language strategy.  HEFCE is worried about languages and area studies but is not sure what to do to help.  They have looked at recent policy developments (in terms of language strategy, protection (ELQ and SIVS), and investments, e.g. the substantial amount of money invested in centres of excellence in area studies.  They are now looking at whether these initiatives have made a difference, what they should do next or whether they should just let the market take its course.  

There are concerns about the level of student demand for our subject areas.  With the coming demographic dip there is concern that further decline cannot be prevented, and there are issues of provision with more departmental closures being mooted.  HEFCE is concerned that if they do not do something there will be fewer places offering languages and area studies with strategic importance for the country.  In terms of research, the RAE results for our subjects were extremely poor.  HEFCE is worried about the quality of research in our subjects and how they will fare in the new REF.  The research and teaching base are drifting apart and pressures to bond them together are creating downsides.  In the current economic context, HEFCE is having to find £400m in terms of savings, which means that the weakest departments will come under a lot more pressure, and (from the RAE results) our subject areas appear to be the weakest.
Within this strategic context, HEFCE has commissioned Professor Michael Worton of UCL to conduct an urgent review of languages in higher education in England and make recommendations about how HEFCE can help and support languages.  His interim report is expected at the end of July with a final report in September.  Questions to be addressed include:

· What is the place of languages in English higher education?

· To what extent is teaching in languages departments research-led?

· What should the purpose of undergraduate degree programmes be and how far is this reflected in existing course content?

· Are there – and should there be – equal opportunities to study languages across the UK’s regions?

· What is the extent of the reported decline in demand for some languages and what are the longer-term implications of any decline?

· Should more people be encouraged to study a language as part of their wider programme of study?

· Do the discrete language courses taken as assessed options by students on non-language degree programmes meet the needs of those students?

· Is the nature of provision and/or the sustainability of languages teaching affected by the increasing numbers of international students studying at English universities?

· What impact will the ELQ policy have on language provision?

· What languages, and what volume and level of expertise are required by society and the economy?

· How are language graduates perceived by employers, and what skills in particular are most highly valued?

· Is existing languages provision meeting the future needs of the discipline, its students and their prospective employers?
· In what ways might and should language provision in higher education respond to the changing academic, economic, political and social challenges of the 21st century?
MK proposed that it would be useful to have a plenary discussion around these questions and that it would then be helpful if colleagues could take these issues back to their subject associations and provide feedback to the Subject Centre to feed into the review.  Michael Worton will receive support from HEFCE but the Subject Centre has also agreed to provide support for his enquiry.  He is expecting to hold a consultative meeting at the end of June and the Subject Centre will disseminate information about this.  However, this is just the beginning and the Subject Centre will need to think about doing more in this area in next year’s programme of events.   Some of the issues will be brought up at the British Academy conference ‘Language Matters’ on 3 June, at which David Lammy is due to speak; and the National Conference of University Professors is expecting to hold an event on 1 July, at which MK and Hilary Footitt have been asked to speak. 
In response to questions from the Board, MK advised that HEFCE takes a broad responsibility and that this will probably colour other funding councils (although probably not in Scotland). HEFCE is expecting to receive recommendations to protect languages in England but hope that the report will also be interesting to other countries within the UK. They will probably take a long term view but will also argue that they have invested heavily in languages, e.g. FDTL, TLTP, Subject Centre, and Routes into Languages, and are wondering if this has been effective.  The answers they receive will affect what they do in future.  The review questions do not address changes to the primary and secondary sectors as while there is a wider debate and the fate of languages is not just in the control of higher education, HEFCE does not have any control over these sectors and wants to do something to help with the levers it does have.

There was some discussion and difference of opinion about the benefits of additional student numbers.  DE commented on the success of the Languages Box and Discover American Studies, which are at least partly responsible for an increase in application numbers (up 23% in American Studies).  He suggested that the Subject Centre could argue the case for more specific CDs - funding is difficult at the moment but CDs are not expensive to produce.  
The Board discussed some of the specific questions addressed by the review:

To what extent is teaching in languages departments research-led?
DH asked whether the lack of a relationship between research and teaching in languages is different in other subjects.  MK responded that our subject areas employ a lot of staff who teach but do not do research.  LM added that there is a difference between department and language centre teaching and that there is a need to develop resources for teaching different languages.  
Questions on meeting needs and challenges
EL commented that these questions do not seem to be taking account of a wider European need, and that the enquiry does not seem to be looking outwards. MK responded that it is too short term to do this.  Most of the time will be spent looking at what changes would be beneficial to languages, i.e. what would generate more interest in languages and prevent language departments being closed.  PR commented that if HEFCE is trying to find out what may usefully be done they will be looking at what will usefully generate income for departments.  MK added that they may be interested in any initiatives which could result in more students taking languages.  They have introduced an early warning requirement that if a university is considering closing a languages department they have to notify HEFCE in advance of making a decision so that a HEFCE team can come in.  This applies to all SIV subjects.

JW commented that the lack of funding opportunities for PGT and PGR concern many people.  PR responded that the AHRB ring-fenced some money for PGR students but found it difficult to find strong enough candidates to take up studentships, and MK referred to the comparative doctorate programme, which received just one application in the area of languages.
Do the discrete language courses taken as assessed options by students on non-language degree programmes meet the needs of those students?

MK raised the question as to whether these students take enough language to make them more effective in the non-language discipline.  NB responded that the students concerned opt for different levels which makes comparison difficult so it will be hard to answer this question from HESA data.  

Are there and should there be equal opportunities to study languages across the UK’s regions?
MK commented that the regional argument could be useful - more students are studying locally so it will be more significant if they are unable to study a language.  
EL asked if the enquiry will look at community languages.  MK responded that this is not explicit in the terms of reference so it will up to the languages community to argue that there is an opportunity to broaden the range of languages.
MK concluded that as soon as the terms of reference for the review are made public the Subject Centre will circulate them as widely as possible and invite comment and suggestions.  There is a need to consult as many people as possible so Board members were asked to take this back to their associations.

Action: Subject Centre to circulate terms of reference to Board members
6. Themed discussion groups
The Board split into discussion groups and members of the Subject Centre team reported back:
Employability

JC advised that concern about this area varied considerably among the institutions represented, with little interest from staff and students in some institutions, while elsewhere employability matters strongly both institutionally and departmentally. Students are worried about getting a job and need help to articulate the skills they have acquired during their degree course.  The group also talked about the perception of languages in schools, languages for non specialists, and Sheffield’s 12-point profile that includes intercultural awareness.

Supporting new and/or experienced staff

EH reported that this group looked at ideas for topics that could be included in a Subject Centre event for new staff.  Suggestions included awareness of the UK higher education system, the issue of mixed ability groups, supporting graduate teaching assistants, and staff who have to contribute to language teaching when their specialism is content-based. Staff with between three and five years experience may be interested in topics such as how to balance different roles and knowledge transfer, i.e. how to commercialise and articulate activity and explain the contribution research could make to the wellbeing of the country.

E-learning

AD stated that people still feel that e-learning is ‘top down’ and driven by technology rather than pedagogy. There is a lot of uneasiness and uncertainty about what tools teachers should be using.  Students are good at using technology but do not understand the broader issues behind it such as critical use.  Pedagogic purpose should be the driver of e-learning and there is a role for blended learning.  E-learning is not a replacement for traditional kinds of learning. 

LWULT languages including ab initio
TB advised that this group talked about why LWULT languages are labelled as such, and the mismatch between needs and provision.  There are different starting points, e.g. heritage learners, GCSE level and ab initio, and there is a need to manage classes containing different levels of learners.  There is also a need for greater recognition of prior learning, and an issue of balancing pedagogic research with much needed resource development. The need for recognition and issues of transition and progression also arose during discussions.  

Language provision

MK reported on the discussions of this group, which included the increasing importance of intercultural understanding and communication as part or instead of language learning, and how this can broaden appeal.  Some universities that offer supplementary awards showing extra curricular activity now show intercultural communication.  The group also raised the issue of whether there should be more formal accreditation of language centres - English language teaching has a professional accreditation association and this could be expanded into MFL.  How to reflect levels of attainment in student transcripts, the place of the CEF and the languages ladder, and the need for a more clearly understood marker were also discussed.  Finally, the group asked whether languages of the wider world have a part to play in making languages more attractive, e.g. the Routes into Languages North West consortium offered LWULT language taster days which stimulated the uptake of widely taught languages.  
7. Report on selected Subject Centre activity since last meeting  

Open Educational Resources (OER) project
AD reported on the HumBox project.  This one year project is the result of a HEFCE-funded pilot programme through JISC and the HEA, which aims to encourage institutions to share teaching resources.  There has been some lively discussion at Southampton about whether content should be shared with other universities and there are polarised opinions.  The pilot programme is funding institutional and individual projects, and LLAS is involved in a subject strand working with other humanities subject centres (History, PRS and English) to build a community of sharers. There are 12 institutional partners who will be working on a process approach to sharing.  The HumBox partnership will provide a repository, comment on resources, and look at issues of quality and IPR.  The outcomes will be greater commitment to sharing resources and a tool that people can use to promote sharing.  There is a lot of support for sharing in languages although people are not always confident about what they can share.  Any electronic resources that are used for teaching, e.g. reading lists, PowerPoint, Flash exercises, video, can be included in the HumBox.  It is surprising what people find useful – sometimes it is the idea rather than the resource itself – and the project aims to find out what is most appreciated. 

Comments/questions arising from Subject Centre activity report

There were no comments/questions arising.
8. Routes into Languages and Links into Languages programme updates

Routes into Languages
MK reported that Routes into Languages is now in its second full year working at regional and national network level.  The networks are working well together and the national networks for translation and interpreting are developing cooperation between postgraduate providers and industry.  Regional consortia are very active running taster days, summer schools, and student ambassador visits.  They have started to garner anecdotal evidence that this is making a difference to take-up and are optimistic that they will be able to show impact.  The programme is currently looking at sustainability, and is hoping to encourage some combination of HEFCE and DCSF to provide continuation funding when the current funding comes to an end in mid 2010. There are positive indications that this is being looked at sympathetically but the economic climate is not favourable.  The community languages research report is now available in printed, abridged format; and abridged versions of the languages and international events, and languages and enterprise reports will be printed soon.  Full versions of all three research reports are available on the Routes into Languages website. 

Links into Languages
MK advised that Links into Languages is about providing support and professional development for languages in schools.  It is aimed at teachers, teaching assistants, senior managers, and head teachers.  The programme is being funded by the DCSF for two years in the first instance, with possibly an additional three years.  Links is now in the set-up phase of recruiting staff and putting together a programme, which will start in September.  It is proving attractive to other parts of government interested in providing initiative funding.
9. Developments at the Higher Education Academy (HEA) including Subject Centre Advisory Board Chairs’ meeting report

MK advised that Jane Clarkson sent apologies for this Advisory Board meeting and tried to find a replacement but no-one from the HEA was able to attend.  
Subject Centre funding has been confirmed for the next academic year but it is likely that savings may be required in 2010-11.  HEA senior management are working hard to try and mitigate this and are arguing the case for the vital role played by subject centres.  Relations between subject centres and the York head office continue to be up and down but economic difficulties will encourage subject centres to make common cause with Academy York in the interest of mutual benefit.  Priorities will be increasingly dictated by government and the Secretary of State’s focus is on improving graduate employability, widening participation and improving social inclusion.  The Subject Centre does work in these areas but will probably have to devote more attention to them.
EL raised several items from the last Subject Centre Advisory Board Chairs’ meeting on which she wished to consult the Board:  

Student representation

The Subject Centre is involving students in activity but should they be represented on the Board?  Board members were generally in favour of this idea and several suggestions were put forward: 

· Student guests invited by individual members of the Board
· Invite student essay competition winner
· Hold regular student focus groups in institutions and provide feedback to the Board 
· A new postgraduate student may feel more engaged, particularly if they are doing some teaching
· Include students in evaluation process
The Subject Centre team agreed to draw up a proposal for discussion at the next meeting.
Action: Subject Centre team
Charging for events
On occasion, the Subject Centre charges for certain events if location and direct costs are high, e.g. the biennial conference, e-learning symposium and the residential for new staff.  Charging for popular events secures commitment as it discourages people from signing up but not turning up.  Due to funding constraints, it may be necessary to charge more in future.  How would people feel about this?  UB suggested that the Subject Centre needs a clear policy about what is being charged and why, and that certain core activity should remain free of charge.  FB commented that such a policy would be coloured by whether the Subject Centre is charging individuals or institutions.  VW responded that the Subject Centre used to have a policy, which could be revisited.    

Action: Subject Centre team
Terms of reference
Subject Centres and Advisory Board Chairs have been sent the old guidance for Advisory Boards’ terms of reference and membership for comment.  The LLAS Board has only recently reviewed its membership but it may be useful to email the guidance notes to Board members and obtain their opinion on issues, especially where there is divergence between the guidance and our current practice, e.g.
· Size of Board (minimum of 8) 
· Audit function: EL suggested that it seems more appropriate for the Board to look at what is being done with the money as the Subject Centre is audited in other ways

· Host-site representation: AD advised that the University of Southampton has representation on the Subject Centre’s Southampton Advisory Group 
· Cognate subject centre representation: EH advised that she is a member of the Bioscience Advisory Board and that LLAS could reconsider inviting a representative from another Subject Centre but that this does not need to be cognate.

Action: PD to send guidance notes to the Board

EL advised that she has received a narrative report on Subject Centre activity, which mentions a lot of examples of LLAS activity. 
Action: EL to circulate narrative report to the Board 
10. Any other business
PR is standing down as Chair of the Specialist Advisory Group for Linguistics.  EL formally thanked him for his input to the Subject Centre, and AD advised that Jeanine Treffers-Daller will be the new Chair of the Group.
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